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The Shapinsay Sound 

At the time of writing we are just starting the Summer term, and the weather is  
beautiful. We've been enjoying the front area in particular and been outside as much as 
we can. 
The whole school are learning about Japan (along with other schools in Orkney) at the 
moment. The older children learned a lot about Japan last year, and the younger  
children are enjoying finding out facts about Japan.  
 

The P4 - 7 class are learning about how natural forces affect buildings in both Orkney and Japan and will be 
testing their building skills using Ian's homemade earthquake and tsuanmi simulators. P1 - 3 are learning 
about the weather and climate in Orkney and Japan, and comparing how the houses need to be different in 
order to withstand different situations. The Nursery children are testing materials in order to make wind and 
water proof houses for their toys. They will also be  
focusing on Number and Shape. 
 
On Friday 20th April the P1 - 7 children went to Kirkwall 
for a whole day of Rugby activities with Eday, Rousay 
and North Walls Schools. The children all really enjoyed 
it and we were really lucky with the weather. The  
children took part in a variety of games in the morning 
and then played some team games in the afternoon. 
The children got to know some children from the other 
schools as well. Mrs Bews was awarded with her 
"Volunteer of the Month" certificate by Active Schools as 
well - Well done Mrs Bews! The children will be starting 
to prepare for the Picnic too (Saturday 23rd June). 
 
The children have been working on evaluating our 
school, led by the Pupil Counci. It would be great to 
have some evaluation with members of the community 
too so please watch out for news of this in future 
Shapinsay Sounds. 
 
We have been doing lots of fundraising for our trips to Lagganlia and Hoy. We hope to have a successful race 
night and sale (and thanks to everyone who helps us and supports us with these). We're really looking  
forward to the trips (and fingers crossed that we have a good summer!) 
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May 2018  Shapinsay Renewables.                                  

Itôs the time of year to dig out your shorts and put away the winter coats. Whirly has 
come to the end of another financial year and I have another year of data and figures 
to share with you. 
 
The winter months have been quiet for wind turbines in Orkney, back in October Whirly 
was on course for the best year ever for generation. The main winter months normally 
provide us with a boost and are our most profitable months. This winter it just hasnôt 
happened. Cast your minds back to Christmas, both Christmas Day and Boxing Day 
were beautiful days, hardly any wind at all. When you own a wind turbine which is  
being curtailed, these two days are really important. Everyone is normally at home  
using more power than normal.  
 
The lack of any big storms throughout the winter has also played a part. When we have 
had consistent wind, we have had warmth. When we have had cold periods, there was 
no wind. Both scenarios are not going to maximise energy generation. 
 
Whirly has generated 2530475 kwôs over the year, last yearôs figure was 
2453610 an increase of 76865 kwôs.  
Our curtailment has reduced from 28.94% in 2016-17 to 27.66% 2017-18.  
 
If the winter had been more productive for us, the figure would be under 25%. Overall 
this means that we have been unable to generate or sell 27.66% of our power. Itôs a lot 
of money for Shapinsay to lose. The curtailment continues to reduce every year and 
when the Hydrogen project is up and running this should wipe curtailment out. 
 
The long term solution to resolve curtailment is a new cable across to the Scottish 
mainland and  an improved transmission network in Orkney. Grid improvements will  
allow us to export all our generated power and maximise our earnings. This work will 
hopefully start in the next few years. It will be very pleasing if I can report similar  
figures for this coming yearôs generation but it would be nice to have a good summer.  

Shapinsay Way Ahead Programme (SWAP) 

 Shapinsayôs Way Ahead Programme (the SWAP) is open to  
all residents  

 

Start of a new (tax) year = Start of a new SWAP year! 
 
Last year we used up all the allocated funds with a total of 11 successful applications, 
so this year we have increased the funds available. 
 
If you have any ideas, plans, events, projects or dreams to help to maintain and im-
prove our lives on the beautiful and peaceful island of Shapinsay please contact us to 
see if a SWAP grant is right for you.  
 
01856 711733 or just drop into the boathouse between 10am and 2pm Monday to  
Friday. 
 
Application forms are available from the Boathouse  
boathouse@shapinsay.org.uk 
 
Or from the Trust web page on                 
www.orkneycommunities.co.uk/SHAPINSAY  library. 

mailto:boathouse@shapinsay.org.uk
http://www.orkneycommunities.co.uk/SHAPINSAY
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T H E  S H A P I N S A Y  S O U N D 

 Place Names                                                                                       by Sheila Garson 

Over the past few weeks Iôve been running a series of workshops on Shapinsay place names and its been 
great to see the interest and enthusiasm for this special part of our cultural heritage.  
 
Many folk say the history of a country is stored in its language and place names are a special part of this.  In 
Orkney we find the overwhelming influence of the Norwegian Vikings has given us our own unique dialect with 
the etymologies of many everyday words showing Old Norse origin.   

 
 
 
The Norse Vikings began settling here in 
the 8th and 9th centuries and Orkney was 
held by the Norwegian and later Danish 
Crown until 1468. Although it is almost 
600 years since we were part of the Norse 
world, place names remain one of the 
strongest linguistic links to our Viking past.   
Brian Smith, Shetlandôs Archivist,  
estimates that in the region of 99% of 
place names in Orkney and Shetland can 
be identified as Norse, with few earlier 
place names surviving.  This means that in 
Orkney over 10,000 place names are  
derived from or corruptions of, the original 
Old Norse names.  
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
The Norse naming system was straight forward, usually describing what was visible in the landscape or how a 
place was used. Itôs no surprise then that many surviving elements describing different kinds of buildings or 
settlement, types of land, topographic features and even the names of people. The sea was the road for the 
Viking settlers and we find many of their Norse name elements surviving in costal features, skerries and holms.  
There are even names derived from their ship. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Often the written form of a place name 
does not correspond with local,  
Orcadian pronunciation.  If you delve a 
bit deeper you will usually find this local 
pronunciation is much nearer the earlier 
form of the name, prior to spelling  
being standardized.  This highlights why 
we should value the Orcadian  
pronunciation of island places as they 
often reveal the subtle nuances of 
meaning lost in the standard form.   
 
Place names are a real window to the 
past and each one has a story to tell. 
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T H E  S H A P I N S A Y  S O U N D 

Shapinsay Heritage Centre open again! 

 Shapinsay Heritage Centre and Craft Shop opens for the 2018 season on Sunday May the 6th. This yearôs 
special exhibition will feature photos showing some of the significant changes within living memory which 
have shaped our island. This includes the coming of the Ro-Ro ferry with snaps of the naming ceremony.  
 
Other progress such as mains electricity and mains water changed life on Shapinsay for the better. 
Exhibition organiser Edith Tait says the display will give the history of services which we take for granted  
today and will be of special interest to newcomers to Shapinsay who may not be aware that these are only 
more recent developments in our history. 
 
ñThe advent of the Ro-Ro ferry nearly 30 years agoò says Edith ñopened up the island and allowed people to 
commute to work for the first time. It also allowed trucks to be used to ship fertiliser and cattle and building 
materials ï and the new service also allowed access for the Library vanò 
 
When it comes to power, farms and homes mostly used Startomatic engines before mains electric, which 
were only put on for specific tasks. But, says Edith ñwith mains in 1967 you could suddenly do anything you 
needed ï have lights, dry your hair, put on the washer ï all at the drop of a switchò 
 
Mains water from boreholes was also a welcome boost from the late 1960ôs ï previously drinking water came 
from individual wells. Now of course it comes from the mainland with an under-sea pipe.   
 
The Heritage Centre with its óevents that shapedô Shapinsay display and the Craft Shop with a lovely selection 
of gifts made on the island will be open every day of the week. Opening times are from 12 noon until 
4.30pm during throughout the summer season.  

 

Anyone with goods for the gift shop should bring them in between 2.30 and 4pm on Friday May 
the 4th ready for set-up on Saturday.  


